
UNITED STATES BANKRUPTCY COURT 
EASTERN DISTRICT OF CALIFORNIA 

  
Honorable Fredrick E. Clement 
Fresno Federal Courthouse 

2500 Tulare Street, 5th Floor 
Courtroom 11, Department A 

Fresno, California 
 
 

 
PRE-HEARING DISPOSITIONS  
 
DAY:  TUESDAY 
DATE: FEBRUARY 20, 2018 
CALENDAR: 9:00 A.M. CHAPTER 7 CASES 
 

Each matter on this calendar will have one of three possible 
designations:  No Ruling, Tentative Ruling, or Final Ruling.  These 
instructions apply to those designations. 

No Ruling:  All parties will need to appear at the hearing unless 
otherwise ordered. 

Tentative Ruling: If a matter has been designated as a tentative 
ruling it will be called. The court may continue the hearing on the 
matter, set a briefing schedule or enter other orders appropriate 
for efficient and proper resolution of the matter.  The original 
moving or objecting party shall give notice of the continued hearing 
date and the deadlines. The minutes of the hearing will be the 
court’s findings and conclusions.  

Final Ruling: Unless otherwise ordered, there will be no hearing on 
these matters.  The final disposition of the matter is set forth in 
the ruling and it will appear in the minutes.  The final ruling may 
or may not finally adjudicate the matter.  If it is finally 
adjudicated, the minutes constitute the court’s findings and 
conclusions.  If the parties stipulate to continue the hearing on 
the matter or agree to resolve the matter in a way inconsistent with 
the final ruling, then the court will consider vacating the final 
ruling only if the moving party notifies chambers before 4:00 pm at 
least one business day before the hearing date:  Department A-Kathy 
Torres (559)499-5860; Department B-Jennifer Dauer (559)499-5870.  If 
a party has grounds to contest a final ruling because of the court’s 
error under FRCP 60 (a) (FRBP 9024) [“a clerical mistake (by the 
court) or a mistake arising from (the court’s) oversight or 
omission”] the party shall notify chambers (contact information 
above) and any other party affected by the final ruling by 4:00 pm 
one business day before the hearing.  

Orders: Unless the court specifies in the tentative or final ruling 
that it will issue an order, the prevailing party shall lodge an 
order within 14 days of the final hearing on the matter. 



1. 16-11904-A-7   IN RE: GURTEJ SINGH AND RANJIT KAUR 
   KDG-2 
 
   MOTION FOR COMPENSATION BY THE LAW OFFICE OF KLEIN, 
   DENATALE, GOLDNER, COOPER, ROSENLIEB & KIMBALL, LLP SPECIAL 
   COUNSEL(S) 
   1-23-2018  [88] 
 
   JACOB EATON 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Final Compensation and Expense 
Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this application was required not less than 14 days 
before the hearing on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None 
has been filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  
The court considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as 
true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th 
Cir. 1987). 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, Klein, DeNatale, Goldner, Cooper, Rosenlieb, 
& Kimball, LLP, special counsel for the trustee, has applied for an 
allowance of final compensation and reimbursement of expenses.  The 
applicant requests that the court allow compensation in the amount 
of $2800.00 and reimbursement of expenses in the amount of $55.00.   
 
Section 330(a) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes “reasonable 
compensation for actual, necessary services” rendered by a trustee, 
examiner or professional person employed under § 327 or § 1103 and 
“reimbursement for actual, necessary expenses.”  11 U.S.C. § 
330(a)(1).  Reasonable compensation is determined by considering all 
relevant factors.  See id. § 330(a)(3).   
 
The court finds that the compensation and expenses sought are 
reasonable, and the court will approve the application on a final 
basis.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Klein, DeNatale, Goldner, Cooper, Rosenlieb, & Kimball, LLP’s 
application for allowance of final compensation and reimbursement of 
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expenses has been presented to the court.  Having entered the 
default of respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or 
otherwise defend in the matter, and having considered the well-
pleaded facts of the application, 
 
IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved on a final basis.  
The court allows final compensation in the amount of $2800.00 and 
reimbursement of expenses in the amount of $55.00.   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount 
allowed by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the 
distribution priorities of § 726. 
 
 
 
 
2. 16-14305-A-7   IN RE: JOSE TAFOLLA 
   APN-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   1-19-2018  [35] 
 
   FORD MOTOR CREDIT COMPANY/MV 
   MARK ZIMMERMAN 
   AUSTIN NAGEL/ATTY. FOR MV. 
   DISCHARGED 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted in part, denied in part as moot 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2015 Ford Fusion 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
AS TO DEBTOR 
 
The motion will be denied in part as moot to the extent it seeks 
stay relief as to the debtor.  The stay that protects the debtor 
terminates at the entry of discharge.  11 U.S.C. § 362(c)(2).  In 
this case, discharge has been entered.  As a result, the motion will 
be denied in part as moot as to the debtor. 
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AS TO ESTATE 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Ford Motor Credit Company’s motion for relief from the automatic 
stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted in part and denied as moot 
in part.  The automatic stay is vacated with respect to the interest 
of the trustee in the property described in the motion, commonly 
known as a 2015 Ford Fusion.  Relief from the automatic stay as to 
the interest of the debtor in such property is denied as moot given 
the entry of the discharge in this case.  11 U.S.C. § 362(c)(2)(C).   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the 14-day stay of the order under 
Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any 
party with standing may pursue its rights against the property 
pursuant to applicable non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



3. 17-14309-A-7   IN RE: FRANCISCA VELAZQUEZ 
   MEL-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   1-17-2018  [16] 
 
   BANK OF AMERICA, N.A./MV 
   THOMAS GILLIS 
   MEGAN LEES/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: N 2017 Buick Encore 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P.55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987).  
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Bank of America, N.A.’s motion for relief from the automatic stay 
has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
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IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as a N 2017 Buick Encore, as to all parties in 
interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 
 
4. 17-13015-A-7   IN RE: DOS PALOS MEMORIAL HOSPITAL, INC. 
   HAR-2 
 
   MOTION TO SELL 
   1-10-2018  [40] 
 
   JAMES SALVEN/MV 
   JEFFREY ROWE 
   HILTON RYDER/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Sell Real Property and Compensate Real Estate Broker 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by moving party 
 
Property: Commercial real estate located at 2102 Marquerite St., Dos 
Palos, CA, including a hospital and all equipment and personal 
property that is property of the estate and excluding personal 
property that is not estate property 
Buyer: Dong Su (but not undisclosed nominee) 
Sale Price: $450,000 
Sale Type: Private sale subject to overbid opportunity 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55(c), incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
Section 363(b)(1) of Title 11 authorizes sales of property of the 
estate “other than in the ordinary course of business.”  11 U.S.C. § 
363(b)(1); see also In re Lionel Corp., 722 F.2d 1063, 1071 (2d Cir. 
1983) (requiring business justification).  The moving party is the 
Chapter 7 trustee and liquidation of property of the estate is a 
proper purpose.  See 11 U.S.C. § 704(a)(1).  As a result, the court 
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will grant the motion.  The stay of the order provided by Federal 
Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 6004(h) will be waived. 
 
Section 330(a) of Title 11 authorizes “reasonable compensation for 
actual, necessary services” rendered by a professional person 
employed under § 327 and “reimbursement for actual, necessary 
expenses.”  11 U.S.C. § 330(a).  Reasonable compensation is 
determined by considering all relevant factors.  See id. § 
330(a)(3).  The court finds that the compensation sought is 
reasonable and will approve the application. 
 
 
 
 
5. 17-14519-A-7   IN RE: KATHLEEN FRUTOS 
   AP-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   1-3-2018  [12] 
 
   BANK OF AMERICA, N.A./MV 
   JANINE ESQUIVEL 
   JAMIE HANAWALT/ATTY. FOR MV. 
   RESPONSIVE PLEADING 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Relief from Stay 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted in part, denied in part 
Order: Prepared by moving party (see specific instructions below) 
 
Subject: 550 Gable Way, Hanford, CA 
 
The moving party requests relief from stay under § 362(d)(1), for 
cause, and under § 362(d)(4) on grounds that the subject real 
property securing its loan was transferred by a third party borrower 
to the debtor in this case as part of a scheme to delay, hinder or 
defraud the moving party.  The court will grant the motion in part 
and deny the motion in part.   
 
SECTION 362(d)(4) RELIEF 
 
Subsection (d)(4) of § 362 authorizes relief from the automatic stay 
“with respect to a stay of an act against real property . . . by a 
creditor whose claim is secured by an interest in such real 
property, if the court finds that the filing of the petition was 
part of a scheme to delay, hinder, or defraud creditors . . . .”  
See 11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(4).  Such a scheme to delay, hinder, or 
defraud must involve either: (1) an transfer of any interest in such 
real property without the secured creditor’s consent or the court’s 
approval or (ii) multiple bankruptcy filings affecting such 
property.  Id. § 362(d)(4)(A)–(B). 
 
No factual grounds have been provided showing that the debtor took 
any action to obtain an interest in the real property. The moving 
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party has not shown that the debtor participated in the unauthorized 
transfer or had any knowledge of it.  The property does not appear 
on the debtor’s Schedule A, of which the court takes judicial 
notice.  Fed. R. Evid. 201. The court has no basis to conclude that 
the debtor filed this case in bad faith or as part of a scheme to 
hinder, delay or defraud any creditor.   
 
In addition, the moving party has not shown that the grantee named 
in the copy of the deed attached as an exhibit is in fact the same 
person as the debtor.  The moving party has not excluded the 
possibility that a person other than the debtor with the same name 
as the debtor was intended as the grantee.  Nor has the moving party 
shown any evidence that the person named in the deed is the same as 
the debtor other than that the names are the same. The property may 
not even be property of the estate.   
 
SECTION 362(d)(1) RELIEF 
 
Given that some uncertainty exists about whether the stay applies, 
the court will grant stay relief.  The court grants stay relief for 
cause under § 362(d)(1) because the property is not estate property 
and because the property’s transfer was unauthorized. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Bank of America, N.A.’s motion for relief from the automatic stay 
has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted in part as to relief under 
11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(1).  The automatic stay is vacated for cause 
under § 362(d)(1) with respect to the property described in the 
motion, commonly known as 550 Gable Way, Hanford, CA, as to all 
parties in interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal 
Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with 
standing may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to 
applicable non-bankruptcy law. 
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the motion is denied in part as to relief 
under 11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(4).  No other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs against the debtor for bringing this motion, the request 
is denied.   
 
 
 
 
 



6. 17-11824-A-7   IN RE: HORISONS UNLIMITED 
   FW-8 
 
   MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR SEELIG & CUSSIGH HCO, LLC, OTHER 
   PROFESSIONAL(S) 
   1-23-2018  [551] 
 
   SEELIG AND CUSSIGH HCO, LLC/MV 
   CECILY DUMAS 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Third Interim Compensation and Expense 
Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this application was required not less than 14 days 
before the hearing on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None 
has been filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  
The court considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as 
true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th 
Cir. 1987). 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, Seelig & Cussigh HCO, LLC, patient records 
consultant for the trustee, has applied for an allowance of interim 
compensation and reimbursement of expenses.  The application 
requests that the court allow compensation in the amount of 
$94,776.94 and reimbursement of expenses in the amount of 
$30,160.56. 
 
Section 330(a) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes “reasonable 
compensation for actual, necessary services” rendered by a trustee, 
examiner or professional person employed under § 327 or § 1103 and 
“reimbursement for actual, necessary expenses.”  11 U.S.C. § 
330(a)(1).  Reasonable compensation is determined by considering all 
relevant factors.  See id. § 330(a)(3).   
 
The court finds that the compensation and expenses sought are 
reasonable, and the court will approve the application on an interim 
basis as to the amounts requested.  Such amounts shall be perfected, 
and may be adjusted, by a final application for compensation and 
expenses, which shall be filed prior to case closure.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
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Seelig & Cussigh HCO, LLC’s application for allowance of interim 
compensation and reimbursement of expenses has been presented to the 
court.  Having entered the default of respondent for failure to 
appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and having 
considered the well-pleaded facts of the application,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved.  The court allows 
interim compensation in the amount of $94,776.94 and reimbursement 
of expenses in the amount of $30,160.56.  The fees and costs are 
allowed pursuant to 11 U.S.C. § 331 as interim fees and costs, 
subject to final review and allowance pursuant to 11 U.S.C. § 330.  
Such allowed amounts shall be perfected, and may be adjusted, by a 
final application for allowance of compensation and reimbursement of 
expenses, which shall be filed prior to case closure.   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount 
allowed by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the 
distribution priorities of § 726. 
 
 

 

7. 17-14732-A-7   IN RE: RUTH NUNEZ 
   JCW-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   1-4-2018  [15] 
 
   DITECH FINANCIAL LLC/MV 
   THOMAS GILLIS 
   JENNIFER WONG/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 1436 East Cypress Avenue, Reedley, CA 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P.55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987).  
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STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Ditech Financial LLC’s motion for relief from the automatic stay has 
been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as 1436 East Cypress Avenue, Reedley, CA, as to all 
parties in interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal 
Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with 
standing may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to 
applicable non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
8. 16-12136-A-7   IN RE: JEANETTE TENA 
   EGS-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   1-19-2018  [137] 
 
   BAYVIEW LOAN SERVICING, LLC/MV 
   TIMOTHY SPRINGER 
   EDWARD SCHLOSS/ATTY. FOR MV. 
   DISCHARGED 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted in part, denied in part as moot 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 173 West Stanley Avenue, Reedley, CA 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
AS TO DEBTOR 
 
The motion will be denied in part as moot to the extent it seeks 
stay relief as to the debtor.  The stay that protects the debtor 
terminates at the entry of discharge.  11 U.S.C. § 362(c)(2).  In 
this case, discharge has been entered.  As a result, the motion will 
be denied in part as moot as to the debtor. 
 
AS TO ESTATE 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
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CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Bayview Loan Servicing, LLC’s motion for relief from the automatic 
stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted in part and denied as moot 
in part.  The automatic stay is vacated with respect to the interest 
of the trustee in the property described in the motion, commonly 
known as 173 West Stanley Avenue, Reedley, CA.  Relief from the 
automatic stay as to the interest of the debtor in such property is 
denied as moot given the entry of the discharge in this case.  11 
U.S.C. § 362(c)(2)(C).   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the 14-day stay of the order under 
Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any 
party with standing may pursue its rights against the property 
pursuant to applicable non-bankruptcy law.  
 
 

 

9. 13-13243-A-7   IN RE: MARIA RODRIGUEZ 
   FW-3 
 
   MOTION TO APPROVE STIPULATION RESOLVING AMOUNT OF EXEMPTION 
   1-22-2018  [27] 
 
   TRUDI MANFREDO/MV 
   PETER FEAR/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Approve Compromise of Controversy 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917–18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
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APPROVAL OF COMPROMISE 
 
In determining whether to approve a compromise under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 9019, the court determines whether the 
compromise was negotiated in good faith and whether the party 
proposing the compromise reasonably believes that the compromise is 
the best that can be negotiated under the facts.  In re A & C 
Props., 784 F.2d 1377, 1381 (9th Cir. 1982).  More than mere good 
faith negotiation of a compromise is required.  The court must also 
find that the compromise is fair and equitable.  Id.  “Fair and 
equitable” involves a consideration of four factors: (i) the 
probability of success in the litigation; (ii) the difficulties to 
be encountered in collection; (iii) the complexity of the 
litigation, and expense, delay and inconvenience necessarily 
attendant to litigation; and (iv) the paramount interest of 
creditors and a proper deference to the creditors’ expressed wishes, 
if any.  Id.  The party proposing the compromise bears the burden of 
persuading the court that the compromise is fair and equitable and 
should be approved.  Id. 
 
The movant requests approval of a compromise that settles a dispute 
between the trustee and the debtor regarding the amount of the 
exemption the debtor may claim in the proceeds of a personal injury 
lawsuit, which lawsuit was not disclosed on debtor’s original 
schedules. The compromise is reflected in the settlement agreement 
attached to the motion as an exhibit.  Based on the motion and 
supporting papers, the court finds that the compromise presented for 
the court’s approval is fair and equitable considering the relevant 
A & C Properties factors.  The compromise or settlement will be 
approved.  
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
The chapter 7 trustee’s motion to approve a compromise has been 
presented to the court.  Having entered the default of respondent 
for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the 
matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted. The court hereby approves 
the compromise that is reflected in the settlement agreement 
attached to the motion an exhibit and filed at docket no. 30.  
 
 

 

 



 
10. 15-12344-A-7   IN RE: TRAVIS/CHARITY GODDEN 
    SAH-1 
 
    MOTION TO AVOID LIEN OF PENTECH FUNDING LLC 
    1-26-2018  [110] 
 
    TRAVIS GODDEN/MV 
    SUSAN HEMB 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Avoid Lien that Impairs Exemption 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by the movant 
 
VIOLATION OF LOCAL RULE 
 
The docket control number given for this matter violates the court’s 
Local Rules, LBR 9014-1(c), regarding proper use of docket control 
numbers.   
 
When using a docket control number, a party must use both letters 
(usually initials of the attorney for the movant) and a number.  The 
numerical portion of the docket control number must be “the number 
that is one number higher than the number of motions previously 
filed by said attorney” in that particular case.  LBR 9014-1(c)(3).  
Thus, a party may not use the same docket control number for two 
separate matters filed in the same case. 
 
The court requests that the attorney for the debtors review this 
local rule before filing future motions or applications in this 
court. 
 
 
FACTS 
 
The debtors Travis and Charity Godden filed this bankruptcy case on 
June 10, 2015.  They request that the court avoid a judicial lien 
against their residence located at 2052 Filbert Ave., Clovis, 
California (the “Filbert property”). 
 
The judicial lien to be avoided is the lien of Pentech Funding LLC 
in the approximate principal amount of $132,507.77.  This lien was 
recorded on March 10, 2014, before the debtors’ petition was filed. 
 
The debtors admit in their declaration that they did not own the 
Filbert property, or any other real property, on the date that they 
filed their petition. Debtors’ Decl. ¶ 7. The debtors represent that 
they leased their residence under a lease-to-own contract.  Id. The 
lease to own contract is not attached as an exhibit, although the 
index of exhibits identifies a “Lease to Own Contract” as Exhibit G.  
Exhibit G, however, is a residential purchase agreement with a 
provision that states close of escrow will occur upon the exercise 
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of an option (not identified specifically).  Nowhere in this 
purchase contract are the lease terms identified by the debtors. 
 
LIEN AVOIDANCE STANDARDS 
 
Section 522(f) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes the court to avoid 
a lien “on an interest of the debtor in property to the extent that 
such lien impairs an exemption to which the debtor would have been 
entitled.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(1).  There are four elements to 
avoidance of a lien that impairs an exemption: (1) there must be an 
exemption to which the debtor would have been entitled; (2) the 
property must be listed on the schedules and claimed as exempt; (3) 
the lien must impair the exemption claimed; and (4) the lien must be 
a judicial lien or nonpossessory, nonpurchase-money security 
interest in property described in § 522(f)(1)(B).  Goswami v. MTC 
Distrib. (In re Goswami), 304 B.R. 386, 390-91 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 
2003).   
 
A judicial lien or nonpossessory, nonpurchase-money security 
interest that does not impair an exemption cannot be avoided under § 
522(f).  See Goswami, 304 B.R at 390–91 (quoting In re Mohring, 142 
B.R. 389, 392 (Bankr. E.D. Cal. 1992)); cf. In re Nelson, 197 B.R. 
665, 672 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1996) (lien not impairing exemption cannot 
be avoided under 11 U.S.C. § 522(f)).   
 
Impairment is statutorily defined: a lien impairs an exemption “to 
the extent that the sum of - (i) the lien; (ii) all other liens on 
the property; and (iii) the amount of the exemption that the debtor 
could claim if there were no liens on the property; exceeds the 
value that the debtor’s interest in the property would have in the 
absence of any liens.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(2)(A). 
 
ANALYSIS 
 
Inapplicability of § 522(f) 
 
“Under the so-called ‘snapshot’ rule, bankruptcy exemptions are 
fixed at the time of the bankruptcy petition.”  Wolfe v. Jacobson 
(In re Jacobson), 676 F.3d 1193, 1199 (9th Cir. 2012) (citing White 
v. Stump, 266 U.S. 310, 313, 45 S.Ct. 103 (1924)).  In determining 
the scope or validity of an exemption claimed under state law, the 
court applies state law in effect on the petition date.  11 U.S.C. § 
522(b)(3)(A); Wolfe, 676 F.3d at 1199. 
 
The bankruptcy appellate panel has also indicated that the focus in 
determining exemption rights should be “the petition date, not the 
current date.”  Mbaba v. Clark Fergus & Assocs. (In re Mbaba), No. 
CC-05-1401-PaBK, 2006 WL 6810948, at *5 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. Aug. 15, 
2006).   
 
The bankruptcy appellate panel has also provided the following 
discussion: 
 
[T]he well-established rule [is] that the critical date for 
determining exemption rights is the petition date.  “[E]xemptions 
. . . are determined on the date of bankruptcy and without reference 



to subsequent changes in the character or value of the exempt 
property[.]”  A debtor’s § 522(f) lien avoidance rights are also 
determined as of the petition date.  “Because lien avoidance is part 
and parcel of the exemption scheme, the right to avoid a judicial 
lien must also be determined as of the petition date.”   
 
Goswami v. MTC Distrib. (In re Goswami), 304 B.R. 386, 391-92 
(B.A.P. 9th Cir. 2003) (alterations in original) (citations omitted) 
(quoting Culver, LLC v. Chiu (In re Chiu), 266 B.R. 743, 751 (B.A.P. 
9th Cir. 2001), aff’d, 304 F.3d 905 (9th Cir. 2002)).   
 
Because the Filbert property was not property of the estate on the 
petition date, it cannot be exempted.  Exemptions are determined 
under the snapshot rule on the petition date.  And the Bankruptcy 
Code only permits exemptions from property of the estate. “[A]n 
individual debtor may exempt from property of the estate the 
property listed in either paragraph (2) or, in the alternative, 
paragraph (3) of this subsection.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(b)(1). 
 
Without the ability to claim an exemption in the Filbert property, 
the debtors cannot exercise rights under § 522(f) to avoid the 
respondent’s lien.  Lien avoidance under § 522(f) depends on the 
impairment of an exemption.  Without a valid exemption, the debtors 
cannot avoid a lien under § 522(f). 
 
Alternative Theory for Avoidance 
 
In general, an abstract of judgment may be recorded with a county 
recorder, creating a lien on all of the judgment debtor’s real 
property in the county.  Cal. Civ. Proc. Code §§ 697.310(a); 
697.340(a).   
 
The respondent’s judicial lien was recorded March 10, 2014, before 
the debtors’ petition was filed.  The debtors did not own the 
Filbert property or any other real property on the petition date.  
Therefore, as of the date of the filing of the petition, the 
respondent’s judicial lien had not attached to the Filbert property. 
 
The debtors attached a grant deed showing that they acquired the 
Filbert property on October 31, 2016.  This grant deed was recorded 
on November 10, 2016. In the absence of bankruptcy, the respondent’s 
judicial lien would have attached to the Filbert property on October 
31, 2016. “If any interest in real property in the county on which a 
judgment lien could be created . . . is acquired after the judgment 
lien was created, the judgment lien attaches to such interest at the 
time it is acquired.”  Cal. Civ. Proc. Code § 697.340(b). 
 
The debtors received their chapter 7 discharge on October 8, 2015.  
This means that the judgment debt evidenced by the abstract of 
judgment was discharged on October 8, 2015, before the debtors 
acquired the Filbert property on October 31, 2016. 
 
As a matter of federal law, a discharged judgment debt cannot form 
the basis for the creation of a judicial lien.  See Matter of 
Paeplow, 972 F.2d 730, 735 (7th Cir. 1992) (“We conclude that the 
district court properly declined to follow the customary practice in 



Indiana of permitting post-discharge in rem actions. Congress did 
indeed intend to permit such actions, but only to the extent a 
creditor first obtained a judgment lien against a debtor's property 
prior to discharge.”). 
 
This conclusion finds support in state law as well.  In the absence 
of an obligation created by an underlying judgment, a lien cannot 
exist as against the debtor.  See Alliance Mortg. Co. v. Rothwell, 
10 Cal. 4th 1226, 1235 (1995) (“A security interest cannot exist 
without an underlying obligation, and therefore a mortgage or deed 
of trust is generally extinguished by either payment or sale of the 
property in an amount which satisfies the lien.”).  “The California 
courts have long recognized the maxim that a lien cannot survive 
(much less be created in the first place) absent the existence of an 
enforceable underlying obligation.”  In re Thomas, 102 B.R. 199, 201 
(Bankr. E.D. Cal. 1989).   
 
Facially, the abstract of judgment purports to create a lien on this 
real property. But because the abstract of judgment is based on a 
discharged debt, no lien can exist. As a result, the court will 
issue an order avoiding the apparent lien clouding title to the 
debtors’ real property. 
 
 

 

11. 18-10145-A-7   IN RE: DOUGLAS GARZA 
    VVF-1 
 
    MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
    1-29-2018  [9] 
 
    AMERICAN HONDA FINANCE 
    CORPORATION/MV 
    MICHAEL FLETCHER 
    VINCENT FROUNJIAN/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2016 Honda Accord 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
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STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
American Honda Finance Corp.’s motion for relief from the automatic 
stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as a 2016 Honda Accord, as to all parties in 
interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law. 
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.   
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
12. 13-12450-A-7   IN RE: MARVIN/MONICA DUGGINS 
    GDB-2 
 
    MOTION TO AVOID LIEN OF DENNIS M. WRIGHT DBA CENTRAL 
    BUSINESS BUREAU 
    1-9-2018  [26] 
 
    MARVIN DUGGINS/MV 
    GREG BLEVINS 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Avoid Lien that Impairs Exemption 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by moving party 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
Section 522(f) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes the court to avoid 
a lien “on an interest of the debtor in property to the extent that 
such lien impairs an exemption to which the debtor would have been 
entitled.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(1).  There are four elements to 
avoidance of a lien that impairs an exemption: (1) there must be an 
exemption to which the debtor would have been entitled; (2) the 
property must be listed on the schedules and claimed as exempt; (3) 
the lien must impair the exemption claimed; and (4) the lien must be 
a judicial lien or nonpossessory, nonpurchase-money security 
interest in property described in § 522(f)(1)(B).  Goswami v. MTC 
Distrib. (In re Goswami), 304 B.R. 386, 390-91 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 
2003).  Impairment is statutorily defined: a lien impairs an 
exemption “to the extent that the sum of - (i) the lien; (ii) all 
other liens on the property; and (iii) the amount of the exemption 
that the debtor could claim if there were no liens on the property; 
exceeds the value that the debtor’s interest in the property would 
have in the absence of any liens.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(2)(A). 
 
The responding party’s judicial lien, all other liens, and the 
exemption amount together exceed the property’s value by an amount 
greater than or equal to the judicial lien.  As a result, the 
responding party’s judicial lien will be avoided entirely. 
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13. 17-14756-A-7   IN RE: ANACLETO/ROSA HERRERA 
    UST-1 
 
    MOTION FOR DENIAL OF DISCHARGE OF BOTH DEBTORS UNDER 11 
    U.S.C. SECTION 727(A) 
    1-4-2018  [16] 
 
    TRACY DAVIS/MV 
    ROBIN TUBESING/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Deny Discharge under § 727(a)(8) 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by the movant 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
The U.S. Trustee has moved for denial of discharge pursuant to § 
727(a)(8).  The debtor has received a chapter 7 discharge in a prior 
case.  The prior case was commenced within 8 years prior to the 
petition date in the current case.  Pursuant to § 727(a)(8), the 
debtor is not entitled to receive a discharge in this case. 
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14. 17-14660-A-7   IN RE: AMANDA DUDLEY 
    APN-1 
 
    MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
    1-16-2018  [17] 
 
    TOYOTA MOTOR CREDIT 
    CORPORATION/MV 
    AUSTIN NAGEL/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2015 Toyota Corolla 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P.55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987).  
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Toyota Motor Credit Corporation’s motion for relief from the 
automatic stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the 
default of respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or 
otherwise defend in the matter, and having considered the well-
pleaded facts of the motion,  
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IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as a 2015 Toyota Corolla, as to all parties in 
interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 

 
15. 17-14661-A-7   IN RE: ROSE ZAMORA 
    APN-1 
 
    MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
    1-19-2018  [13] 
 
    WELLS FARGO BANK, N.A./MV 
    LAYNE HAYDEN 
    AUSTIN NAGEL/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2013 Chevrolet Camaro 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P.55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987).  
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
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Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Wells Fargo Bank, N.A.’s motion for relief from the automatic stay 
has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as a 2013 Chevrolet Camaro, as to all parties in 
interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 
 
16. 17-14764-A-7   IN RE: ANGELINA GABORNO 
    APN-1 
 
    MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
    1-11-2018  [12] 
 
    TOYOTA MOTOR CREDIT 
    CORPORATION/MV 
    R. BELL 
    AUSTIN NAGEL/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2016 Toyota Camry 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
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filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Subsection (d)(1) of § 362 of Title 11 provides for relief from stay 
for “cause, including the lack of adequate protection of an interest 
in property of such party.”  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(1).  Adequate 
protection may consist of a lump sum cash payment or periodic cash 
payments to the entity entitled to adequate protection “to the 
extent that the stay . . . results in a decrease in the value of 
such entity’s interest in property.”  11 U.S.C. § 361(1).   
 
“[U]nder section 362(d)(1), the stay must be terminated for ‘cause.’ 
Lack of adequate protection is but one example of “cause” for relief 
from stay.” In re Ellis, 60 B.R. 432, 435 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1985).  
The panel in the Ellis case rejected the argument that under 
§ 362(d)(1) “the stay can only be terminated if [the movant-
creditors] show a lack of adequate protection.”  Id.   
 
The debtor has missed 3 pre-petition and 1 post-petition payments 
due on the debt owed to the movant under the lease of the subject 
property.  This constitutes cause for stay relief.   
 
The court does not address grounds for relief under § 362(d)(2) as 
relief is warranted under § 362(d)(1).  The motion will be granted, 
and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 
4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Toyota Motor Credit Corporation’s motion for relief from the 
automatic stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the 
default of respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or 
otherwise defend in the matter, and having considered the well-
pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as a 2016 Toyota Camry, as to all parties in 
interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  



17. 17-12866-A-7   IN RE: KHALID CHAOUI 
    JDW-2 
 
    CONTINUED MOTION TO CONVERT CASE FROM CHAPTER 7 TO CHAPTER 
    13 
    1-8-2018  [102] 
 
    JOEL WINTER 
    RESPONSIVE PLEADING 
 
No Ruling 

 
 
18. 17-12866-A-7   IN RE: KHALID CHAOUI 
    JES-2 
 
    MOTION TO SELL AND/OR MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR LONDON 
    PROPERTIES, BROKER(S) 
    1-18-2018  [115] 
 
    JAMES SALVEN/MV 
    JOEL WINTER 
    ROBERT HAWKINS/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
No Ruling 

 

 
19. 17-12866-A-7   IN RE: KHALID CHAOUI 
    RDW-1 
 
    MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
    1-19-2018  [121] 
 
    CIVIC HOLDINGS V-C TRUST/MV 
    JOEL WINTER 
    REILLY WILKINSON/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 4907 North Thesta Street, Fresno, CA 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
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the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Subsection (d)(1) of § 362 of Title 11 provides for relief from stay 
for “cause, including the lack of adequate protection of an interest 
in property of such party.”  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(1).  Adequate 
protection may consist of a lump sum cash payment or periodic cash 
payments to the entity entitled to adequate protection “to the 
extent that the stay . . . results in a decrease in the value of 
such entity’s interest in property.”  11 U.S.C. § 361(1).   
 
“Where the property is declining in value or accruing interest and 
taxes eat up the equity cushion to the point where the cushion no 
longer provides adequate protection, the court may either grant the 
motion to lift the stay or order the debtor to provide some other 
form of adequate protection.”  Kathleen P. March, Hon. Alan M. Ahart 
& Janet A. Shapiro, California Practice Guide: Bankruptcy ¶ 8:1096 
(rev. 2015).   Further, “[a]n undersecured creditor is entitled to 
adequate protection only for the decline in the [collateral’s] value 
after the bankruptcy filing.”  Id. ¶ 8:1065.1 (citing United Sav. 
Ass’n v. Timbers of Inwood Forest Assocs., Ltd., 484 U.S. 365, 370-
73 (1988)).  When a creditor is oversecured, however, an existing 
equity cushion may adequately protect the creditor’s security 
interest against a decline in the collateral’s value while the stay 
remains in effect.  See id. ¶ 8:1072 (citing cases).  In calculating 
the amount of the movant creditor’s equity cushion, the court 
ignores the debt secured by junior liens.  See id. ¶ 8:1076 (citing 
In re Mellor, 734 F.2d 1396, 1400-01 (9th Cir. 1984)).  “The Ninth 
Circuit has held that a 20% equity cushion (based on the property’s 
fair market value . . . ) adequately protects a creditor’s security 
interest.”  March, Ahart & Shapiro, supra, at ¶ 8:1092 (citing In re 
Mellor, 734 F.2d at 1401).    
 
In this case, the movant’s equity cushion is 3.1% of the property’s 
fair market value.  Interest continues to accrue on the debt secured 
by this property.  And the debt is all due and payable as the loan 
fully matured on July 1, 2017.  Further, the debtor is collecting 
rents on the property without using those rents to pay the monthly 
debt service as required by the assignment of rents in the deed of 
trust held by the movant.  This constitutes cause for stay relief.   
 
The court does not address grounds for relief under § 362(d)(2) as 
relief is warranted under § 362(d)(1).  The motion will be granted, 
and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 
4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 



Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Civic Holdings V-C Trust’s motion for relief from the automatic stay 
has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as 4907 North Thesta Street, Fresno, CA, as to all 
parties in interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal 
Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with 
standing may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to 
applicable non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 

20. 17-12866-A-7   IN RE: KHALID CHAOUI 
    RDW-2 
 
    MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
    1-22-2018  [128] 
 
    CIVIC HOLDINGS IV TRUST/MV 
    JOEL WINTER 
    REILLY WILKINSON/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 1512 E. Yale Ave., Fresno, CA 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
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STAY RELIEF 
 
Subsection (d)(1) of § 362 of Title 11 provides for relief from stay 
for “cause, including the lack of adequate protection of an interest 
in property of such party.”  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(1).  Adequate 
protection may consist of a lump sum cash payment or periodic cash 
payments to the entity entitled to adequate protection “to the 
extent that the stay . . . results in a decrease in the value of 
such entity’s interest in property.”  11 U.S.C. § 361(1).   
 
“Where the property is declining in value or accruing interest and 
taxes eat up the equity cushion to the point where the cushion no 
longer provides adequate protection, the court may either grant the 
motion to lift the stay or order the debtor to provide some other 
form of adequate protection.”  Kathleen P. March, Hon. Alan M. Ahart 
& Janet A. Shapiro, California Practice Guide: Bankruptcy ¶ 8:1096 
(rev. 2015).   Further, “[a]n undersecured creditor is entitled to 
adequate protection only for the decline in the [collateral’s] value 
after the bankruptcy filing.”  Id. ¶ 8:1065.1 (citing United Sav. 
Ass’n v. Timbers of Inwood Forest Assocs., Ltd., 484 U.S. 365, 370-
73 (1988)).  When a creditor is oversecured, however, an existing 
equity cushion may adequately protect the creditor’s security 
interest against a decline in the collateral’s value while the stay 
remains in effect.  See id. ¶ 8:1072 (citing cases).  In calculating 
the amount of the movant creditor’s equity cushion, the court 
ignores the debt secured by junior liens.  See id. ¶ 8:1076 (citing 
In re Mellor, 734 F.2d 1396, 1400-01 (9th Cir. 1984)).  “The Ninth 
Circuit has held that a 20% equity cushion (based on the property’s 
fair market value . . . ) adequately protects a creditor’s security 
interest.”  March, Ahart & Shapiro, supra, at ¶ 8:1092 (citing In re 
Mellor, 734 F.2d at 1401).    
 
In this case, the movant’s equity cushion is less than 1% of the 
property’s fair market value.  Interest continues to accrue on the 
debt secured by this property.  And the debt is all due and payable 
as the loan fully matured on December 1, 2016.  Because the debtor 
is not making post-petition payments on this debt, the continually 
accruing interest is decreasing the equity cushion to nearly zero.  
This constitutes cause for stay relief. 
 
The court does not address grounds for relief under § 362(d)(2) as 
relief is warranted under § 362(d)(1).  The motion will be granted, 
and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 
4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Civic Holdings IV Trust’s motion for relief from the automatic stay 
has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 



in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as 1512 E. Yale Ave., Fresno, CA, as to all parties 
in interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 

 

21. 15-13569-A-7   IN RE: AMY PADILLA 
    KDG-6 
 
    MOTION TO COMPROMISE CONTROVERSY/APPROVE SETTLEMENT 
    AGREEMENT WITH TOMAS ARRIAGA AND DANIEL ESCOBAR AND/OR 
    MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR DAVID REINARD, SPECIAL 
    COUNSEL(S) 
    1-30-2018  [96] 
 
    JEFFREY VETTER/MV 
    NEIL SCHWARTZ 
    LISA HOLDER/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Approve Compromise or Settlement of Controversy and Approve 
Special Counsel’s Fees and Costs 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by the trustee 
 
Parties to Compromise: Trustee, Debtor, Debtor’s three minor 
children, Lavail Johnson (Plaintiffs) and Tomas Arriaga and Daniel 
Escobar (Defendants) 
Dispute Compromised: a lawsuit filed by the debtor relating to the 
drowning of debtor’s child 
Summary of Material Terms: The settlement resolves the action 
against Defendants and releases them from liability in exchange for 
$675,000 payment. 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917–18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
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APPROVAL OF COMPROMISE 
 
In determining whether to approve a compromise under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 9019, the court determines whether the 
compromise was negotiated in good faith and whether the party 
proposing the compromise reasonably believes that the compromise is 
the best that can be negotiated under the facts.  In re A & C 
Props., 784 F.2d 1377, 1381 (9th Cir. 1982).  More than mere good 
faith negotiation of a compromise is required.  The court must also 
find that the compromise is fair and equitable.  Id.  “Fair and 
equitable” involves a consideration of four factors: (i) the 
probability of success in the litigation; (ii) the difficulties to 
be encountered in collection; (iii) the complexity of the 
litigation, and expense, delay and inconvenience necessarily 
attendant to litigation; and (iv) the paramount interest of 
creditors and a proper deference to the creditors’ expressed wishes, 
if any.  Id.  The party proposing the compromise bears the burden of 
persuading the court that the compromise is fair and equitable and 
should be approved.  Id. 
 
Based on the motion and supporting papers, the court finds that the 
compromise presented for the court’s approval is fair and equitable 
considering the relevant A & C Properties factors.  The compromise 
or settlement will be approved. 
 
COMPENSATION 
 
In the order approving the employment of special counsel, the court 
referenced § 328(a) and approved the contingency fee arrangement 
between the trustee and special counsel.  The court approves the 
compensation awarded to special counsel in the amounts described in 
the motion. 
   

 

22. 10-61970-A-7   IN RE: BRIAN ENNIS 
    JES-3 
 
    MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR JAMES SALVEN, CHAPTER 7 
    TRUSTEE(S) 
    1-16-2018  [458] 
 
    JAMES SALVEN/MV 
    RILEY WALTER 
    ROBERT HAWKINS/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Compensation and Expense Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
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Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this application was required not less than 14 days 
before the hearing on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None 
has been filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  
The court considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as 
true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th 
Cir. 1987). 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, the chapter 7 trustee has applied for an 
allowance of final compensation and reimbursement of expenses.  A 
trustee’s compensation is considered in accordance with § 326(a) and 
§ 330(a)(1), (7).  Section 326(a) provides a formula for determining 
the maximum compensation a trustee may receive in a chapter 7 case.  
In re Ruiz, 541 B.R. 892, 896 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 2015).   
 
“[A] trustee’s request for compensation should be presumed 
reasonable as long as the amount requested does not exceed the 
statutory maximum calculated pursuant to § 326. [A]bsent 
extraordinary circumstances, bankruptcy courts should approve 
chapter 7, 12 and 13 trustee fees without any significant additional 
review. If the court has found that extraordinary circumstances are 
present, only then does it become appropriate to conduct a further 
inquiry to determine whether there exists a rational relationship 
between the compensation requested and the services rendered.”  Id. 
at 896 (second alteration in original) (citations omitted) (internal 
quotation marks omitted). 
 
In short, Congress intended to establish trustee’s compensation for 
the “vast majority of cases” at the commission rates set forth in 
§ 326.  Id. at 897. 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, the trustee has applied for an allowance of 
compensation and reimbursement of expenses.  The court finds (1) 
that the compensation requested by the trustee is consistent with 11 
U.S.C. § 326(a); (2) that no extraordinary circumstances are present 
in this case, see In re Salgado-Nava, 473 B.R. 911 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 
2012); and (3) that expenses for which reimbursement is sought are 
actual and necessary.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
The chapter 7 trustee’s application for allowance of compensation 
and reimbursement of expenses has been presented to the court.  
Having entered the default of respondent for failure to appear, 
timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and having 
considered the well-pleaded facts of the application, 
 



IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved on a final basis.  
The court allows to the trustee compensation in the amount of 
$257,987.21; however, $90,000 of this amount has already been paid 
to the trustee so only the additional amount of $167,987.21 may be 
paid.  The court also allows the trustee reimbursement of expenses 
in the amount of $2,683.77.   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount 
allowed by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the 
distribution priorities of § 726. 
 

 

 
23. 15-13184-A-7   IN RE: DEBBY RENNA 
    JES-2 
 
    MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR JAMES SALVEN, ACCOUNTANT(S) 
    12-20-2017  [218] 
 
    JAMES SALVEN/MV 
    RESPONSIVE PLEADING 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Final Compensation and Expense 
Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this application was required not less than 14 days 
before the hearing on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None 
has been filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  
The court considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as 
true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th 
Cir. 1987). 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, James E. Salven, accountant for the trustee, 
has applied for an allowance of final compensation and reimbursement 
of expenses.  The applicant requests that the court allow 
compensation in the amount of $1775.00 and reimbursement of expenses 
in the amount of $205.80.   
 
Section 330(a) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes “reasonable 
compensation for actual, necessary services” rendered by a trustee, 
examiner or professional person employed under § 327 or § 1103 and 
“reimbursement for actual, necessary expenses.”  11 U.S.C. § 
330(a)(1).  Reasonable compensation is determined by considering all 
relevant factors.  See id. § 330(a)(3).   
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The court finds that the compensation and expenses sought are 
reasonable, and the court will approve the application on a final 
basis.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
James E. Salven’s application for allowance of final compensation 
and reimbursement of expenses has been presented to the court.  
Having entered the default of respondent for failure to appear, 
timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and having 
considered the well-pleaded facts of the application, 
 
IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved on a final basis.  
The court allows final compensation in the amount of $1775.00 and 
reimbursement of expenses in the amount of $205.80.   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount 
allowed by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the 
distribution priorities of § 726. 
 

 

24. 18-10099-A-7   IN RE: LUIS ROBERTO MIRA ALMENDARIZ 
    BPC-1 
 
    MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
    2-6-2018  [37] 
 
    THE GOLDEN 1 CREDIT UNION/MV 
    DIONISIO COSTALES 
    JEANNIE KIM/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Relief from Stay 
Disposition: Denied without prejudice  
Order: Civil minute order 
 
As a contested matter, a motion for relief from stay is governed by 
Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 9014.  Fed. R. Bankr. P. 
4001(a)(1), 9014(a).  In contested matters generally, “reasonable 
notice and opportunity for hearing shall be afforded the party 
against whom relief is sought.”  Fed. R. Bankr. P. 9014(a).  A 
motion initiating a contested matter must be served pursuant to Rule 
7004.  Fed. R. Bankr. P. 9014(b).   
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http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=608783&rpt=Docket&dcn=BPC-1
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=608783&rpt=SecDocket&docno=37


The motion must be served on the party against whom relief is 
sought.  See Fed. R. Bankr. P. 9014(a)–(b).  The debtor and the 
trustee are ordinarily the parties against whom relief is sought in 
a typical motion for relief from the automatic stay.   
 
In this case, the service of the motion was insufficient and did not 
comply with Rules 7004 and 9014.  From the proof of service, the 
court cannot tell whether the motion itself was served.  Only the 
second page of the proof of service was filed.  And the declaration 
is also not signed. 
 

 

25. 18-10278-A-7   IN RE: RONALD/JUDY HANSEN 
    JRL-1 
 
    MOTION TO COMPEL ABANDONMENT 
    2-13-2018  [17] 
 
    RONALD HANSEN/MV 
    JERRY LOWE 
    OST 2/14/18 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Compel Abandonment of Property of the Estate 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(3) and order shortening time; no written 
opposition required 
Disposition: Granted only as to the business and such business 
assets described in the motion 
Order: Prepared by moving party pursuant to the instructions below 
 
Business Description: pilot car service, a sole proprietorship 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917–18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
Property of the estate may be abandoned under § 554 of the 
Bankruptcy Code if property of the estate is “burdensome to the 
estate or of inconsequential value and benefit to the estate.”  See 
11 U.S.C. § 554(a)–(b); Fed. R. Bankr. P. 6007(b).  Upon request of 
a party in interest, the court may issue an order that the trustee 
abandon property of the estate if the statutory standards for 
abandonment are fulfilled. 
 
The business described above is either burdensome to the estate or 
of inconsequential value to the estate.  An order compelling 
abandonment of such business is warranted.  The order will compel 
abandonment of only the business and its assets that are described 
in the motion. 
 
 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=18-10278
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=609242&rpt=Docket&dcn=JRL-1
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=609242&rpt=SecDocket&docno=17


26. 18-10395-A-7   IN RE: CHARLEY/JAMEE STANKEWITZ 
    SL-2 
 
    MOTION TO COMPEL ABANDONMENT 
    2-14-2018  [29] 
 
    CHARLEY STANKEWITZ/MV 
    SCOTT LYONS 
    OST 2/16/18 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Compel Abandonment of Property of the Estate 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(3) and order shortening time; no written 
opposition required 
Disposition: Granted only as to the business and such business 
assets described in the motion 
Order: Prepared by moving party pursuant to the instructions below 
 
Business Description: flooring contracting business, a sole 
proprietorship 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917–18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
Property of the estate may be abandoned under § 554 of the 
Bankruptcy Code if property of the estate is “burdensome to the 
estate or of inconsequential value and benefit to the estate.”  See 
11 U.S.C. § 554(a)–(b); Fed. R. Bankr. P. 6007(b).  Upon request of 
a party in interest, the court may issue an order that the trustee 
abandon property of the estate if the statutory standards for 
abandonment are fulfilled. 
 
The business described above is either burdensome to the estate or 
of inconsequential value to the estate.  An order compelling 
abandonment of such business is warranted.  The order will compel 
abandonment of only the business and its assets that are described 
in the motion. 
 

 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=18-10395
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=609574&rpt=Docket&dcn=SL-2
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=609574&rpt=SecDocket&docno=29

